
City of Keene
New Hampshire

FINANCE, ORGANIZATION 
AND PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

AGENDA
Council Chambers B

February 11, 2021
6:30 PM

Thomas F. Powers, Chair
Stephen L. Hooper, Vice Chair

Terry M. Clark
Michael J. Remy

Raleigh C. Ormerod

1. Acceptance of Donations - Parks, Recreation and Facilities

a
2. Acceptance of Donations - Parks, Recreation and Facilities

a
3. Body Worn Cameras - Police Chief

a
4. Roxbury Street Sewer Replacement - Funding Request - City Engineer

a
5. Continued Discussion - Evaluation Process for Charter Employees

a

MORE TIME ITEMS:

A. Councilors Remy, Bosley and Giacomo - Continued Remote Participation

Non Public Session
Adjournment

hfitz-simon
Text Box
Due to the COVID-2019 State of Emergency, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee will be holding its meeting remotely using the web-based program, Zoom. Members of the public will be able to access this public meeting through a variety of options, described below. If you encounter any issues accessing this meeting, please call 603-757-0622 during the meeting. To access the meeting online navigate to Zoom.us and enter the Webinar ID # 867 6589 7036. To listen via telephone call 877-853-5257 and enter the Meeting ID: 867 6589 7036. When the meeting is open for public comment, callers may press *9 if interested in commenting or asking questions.



City of Keene
Transmittal Form

February 5, 2021

TO: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

FROM: Andy Bohannon, Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director

THROUGH:Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: 1.

SUBJECT:Acceptance of Donations - Parks, Recreation and Facilities

RECOMMENDATION:
Move that the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $687.98 for the care and maintenance of the Church Street
pocket park.

BACKGROUND:
The Friends of Open Space in Keene was responsible for the development of the small parcel on Church
Street into a park. Through their efforts together with the Keene Rotary Club, the park is a quiet green space for
neighbors to sit and enjoy for many years to come.
 
The non-profit Friends group has recently dissolved and it was the wish of the Board to donate the remaining
funds from their treasury to the City for future improvements or plantings in the Park as needed.



City of Keene
Transmittal Form

February 5, 2021

TO: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

FROM: Andy Bohannon, Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director

THROUGH:Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: 2.

SUBJECT:Acceptance of Donations - Parks, Recreation and Facilities

RECOMMENDATION:
Move that the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $10,000.00 for the construction of a pergola in Ashuelot River
Park from the Keene High School Interact Club and the Monadnock Regional High School Interact Club, and
to award a contract to Bensonwood for the design and materials.

BACKGROUND:
In June 2020, the City Council adopted the Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board’s Climate Resiliency Master
Plan. During the development of the Master Plan, years prior to the adoption of the Plan, the Advisory Board
had many conversations about the future of the gazebo in the park. The new plan highlighted the need to remove
the gazebo and replace with a pergola.
 
As a result, the City has worked to create a Public/Private Partnership with the Keene High School and
Monadnock Regional High School Interact Clubs for the installation of a pergola. These clubs are the youth
branches of the local Rotary Clubs. Due to the current COVID-19 pandemic, their annual Habitat for Humanity
trip to Central America has been cancelled. The groups wanted to continue to give back to a community, and
approached the City to see if any service projects might be able to happen in the parks.
 
Synergy began to form and as discussions continued further, Bensonwood in Walpole, NH was approached to
possibly help build the pergola. Bensonwood has agreed, and will support the project through various means of
volunteerism and hands-on learning opportunities with the students to promote the trades industry.
 
The partnership includes a cost sharing between the three organizations to purchase the pergola for $15,000.00
and split three ways between the City and Interact Clubs. Because of the community partnership, the volunteer
efforts through Bensonwood, the City did not have a clear way to bid these services, and providing a hands-on
build with the students provides meaningful engagement and learning opportunities.
 
Funding for the City portion would be coming from the Rachel Marshall Trust Fund and has been approved by
the Trustees of Trust Funds.
 
The two clubs will come together with proper socially distancing measures, and PPE, to lead other projects
beyond the pergola around the park. This will be a multi-layered project that when completed, the Ashuelot
River Park Advisory Board will see the vision of the Master Plan beginning to become a reality.



City of Keene
Transmittal Form

February 5, 2021

TO: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

FROM: Steven Russo, Police Chief

THROUGH:Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: 3.

SUBJECT:Body Worn Cameras - Police Chief

RECOMMENDATION:
That the FOP recommend that any decision on this program be delayed until current legislation is voted upon
and proposed State or Federal funding sources are identified.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
BWC Memo

Presentation

BACKGROUND:
Please refer to attached memo dated January 29, 2021.



















KPD Body Worn Cameras

• 2/11/21 FOP



Body Worn Camera System (BWC)
• $321,600 over five years

– $160,800 year one
– $40,200 annually next four years 

• Training:  $9,120 One time cost
• Para-legal

– $87,585 Annually + PAB increases
– $437,925 over five years

• Start-up costs: $12,600
• Total Cost Year one: $270,105

– System, Training, Para-legal position & start-up costs
– Each year thereafter: $127,785; includes para-legal

• Five year cost: $781,246 



BWC & In Car Video System (ICV)
• $392,995  Over five years

– $190,099 year one
– $47,524 annually over next four years 

• Training: Remains same: $9,120
• Para-legal: Remains Same

– $87,585 Annually + PAB increases
– $437,925 over five years

• Start-up costs:  Remain same $12,600
• Total Cost Year one: $299,404 

– System, Training & Para-legal position
– Each year thereafter: $135,109

• Five year cost: $840,041
• Cost difference of $71,395 bet. BWC & BWC & ICV



Initial Equipment Required
• $12,600

– Computer system

– WAP’s (internal X 3)

– Molly Clips

– Vest Carriers

• Total BWC w/initial start-up costs: $781,246

• Total BWC & ICV w/initial start-up costs:   
$840,041 



Re-occurring Annual Costs
• $3,250

– Replacement vest carriers

– Uniform shirt replacement cost increase

– Annual cruiser turn-over cost increase

• These costs cannot be absorbed into current 
budget and would need to be added to our 
budget.



HB 253
• Only source I know of for possible future funding

– HB 253 began this year as LSR # 49.  
– This Bill intends to require law enforcement agencies to 

implement BWC systems.
– Creates a funding stream from the penalty assessment fund and 

places those funds into a new non-lapsing public safety 
enhancement fund.

– This new fund would then provide grants to agencies that elect 
to implement BWC systems. This wording is confusing as to 
using both shall and elect in the same paragraph. 

– HB 253 currently provides no funding or cost estimate of this 
legislation.  

– The LEACT recommended all LE agencies employ BWC’s, the 
Governor supports this, has directed the NH State Police to 
begin implementation, and funding is being evaluated to assist 
with this for non-State agencies.



SB 96
• An act requiring several things, one of which is establishing a 

body-worn and dashboard camera fund and making an 
appropriation therefor.

• This bill establishes a non-lapsing fund within the Department 
of Safety.  The bill lists $1 to be appropriated in FY22. 

• The funds are intended to provide grants to local law 
enforcement agencies to assist them with the purchase, 
maintenance, and replacement of BWC and ICV systems and 
ongoing costs.

• Though neither of these bills currently appear to list funding, 
it is encouraging that funding sources are being looked at as 
well as mechanisms to assist local law enforcement agencies 
in acquiring these high cost systems.



BWC Funding and Competing Needs
• Upcoming cost of LEACT (Commission on Law 

Enforcement Accountability, Community and Transparency) 
decisions on increased training hours for LE agencies.  These 
are real costs and will be in our budget requests beginning FY 
23 and, if passed by PS&TC are real costs and not going away
– FY23: $56,680 FY24: $115,328

• City Right To Know (RTK) issues and solving those, this also is 
a real and growing problem that we cannot handle internally

• Policing and Mental Health (MH) initiatives

• Other City Needs / Priorities



Future of BWC
• I have no doubt at some point in the future we 

will employ BWC systems, it is the right thing to 
do for a variety of reasons.

• I support them personally and professionally, and 
would like to take advantage of any opportunity 
for funding at the State level when and if it 
becomes available.

• Therefore, we recommend delaying this initiative 
until we know the results of pending legislation 
and competing needs, such as the cost of LEACT 
requirements and our RTK issue, are addressed.



Thank You, Questions?



City of Keene
Transmittal Form

February 8, 2021

TO: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

FROM: Donald R. Lussier, P.E., City Engineer

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: 4.

SUBJECT: Roxbury Street Sewer Replacement - Funding Request - City Engineer

RECOMMENDATION:
 
Move that the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to reallocate $215,000 of unspent project balance from the Sewer Improvements
Project (08055) to the Roxbury Street Flood Improvement Project for the replacement of sewer mains on
Roxbury Street, between Central Square and Beaver Brook.

BACKGROUND:
 
The Roxbury Street Flood Improvement Project is in final design.  The project is focused primarily on the
replacement of of the 1891/1899 brick stormwater line from from Central Square to Beaver Brook including the
upgrading of the 36-inch section to 60-inch that runs from the exit of City Hall parking Facility/MoCo Arts to
Beaver Brook.  Insufficient capacity in this pipe has led to repetitive localized flooding in the Elm Street /
Vernon Street neighborhood.  The new drain will be 60 inches in diameter and will add significant capacity to
the system.  Street and sidewalk repair work is also planned on the east side of Beaver Brook.
 
While flood management was the driving force behind the project, the City’s FY20 and FY21 Capital
Improvement Plans also includes funding for other infrastructure within the corridor.  The table below provides
a summary of total project funding.
 

CIP Project Project No. Amount
Flood Management 90298 $ 921,700
Roadway Rehabilitation 90018 $ 272,000
Curb Repair/Replacement 90196 $ 65,478
Sidewalk Repair/Replacement 90046 $ 65,478
Water Distribution Improvements 05009 $ 330,470
Total Project Funding  $ 1,655,126

 
Funds for replacement of the sewer lines in Roxbury Street was not included in the CIP.  The sewers within the
project limits are small diameter vitrified clay pipes (VCP).  Although the pipes are between 90 and 120 years
old, there has been very little history of maintenance problems.  The City's Sewer Main Asset Management Plan
identified these mains as a low priority for replacement.



 
As staff completed the project survey work and preliminary designs, it became clear that the installation of the
large diameter drain along with new water mains will disturb most of the roadway width and areas around the
sewer mains.  Disturbing the bedding around the old mains will increase the chances of failure of the old mains. 
Given the extent of the utility work planned, it would be prudent to replace these older sewer mains at the same
time.  Replacing the sewer mains will also simplify the project, since the contractor will not need to work around
existing live sewers.
 
In recent years, two sewer improvement projects (Silent Way and Perham Street) were completed significantly
under budget because the City was able to line the existing mains instead of the planned replacement.  These
savings have resulted in an unspent project balance in the Sewer Improvement Account (08055) of
approximately $672,000.  Therefore, it is recommended that $215,000 of project balance from the Sewer
Improvements Project (08055) to the Roxbury Street Flood Improvement Project for the replacement of sewer
mains on Roxbury Street, between Central Square and Beaver Brook.



February 8, 2021 
 
The Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee has been assigned the request 
from Councilor Manwaring to survey the Council members on the preferred 
method to conduct the performance reviews of the Charter Employees of the City.  
To assist you in selecting an option, I am including some history on how this 
process has been handled in the past. 
 
Prior to the mid 90’s evaluations were not formally conducted for any of these 
positions. Sometime in the mid 90’s the process was assumed by the Finance 
Committee.  That review may have included a written evaluation after a meeting 
with the employee, but the process was inconsistent from year to year.   
 
In 2012, the evaluation process for Charter employees shifted to the full City 
Council.  This change was in response to a concern about public notice of a 
Finance Committee meeting when potentially a majority of the Councilors could 
be in attendance.   That review may have included a written evaluation after a 
meeting with the employee, but the process was inconsistent from year to year.   
 
In 2016, the City Council decided to adopt a more formal process utilizing an 
evaluation form that solicited input from each Councilor.  The process requested a 
self-evaluation by the employee.  The chairs of the Standing Committees and the 
Mayor collected the completed forms from each Councilor along with any written 
comments.     An interview was held with the employee. The FOP Chair then 
summarized the process and provided a copy of the evaluation document to the 
employee. 
 
The input from individual Councilors has not been consistent over the years. The 
opportunity to have a useful dialog with the employee and feedback to the City 
Council does not exist in the current format. Thus a request for a revision to the 
process has come about. 
 
No matter what process is developed, it needs to be measurable, objective and 
specific to each of the positions. A good rating form will assist in meeting these 
objectives, but every Councilor needs to participate by completing the evaluation 
form. Research is currently being done to develop a more measurable and accurate 
form to be used.  Regardless of the evaluation process that is ultimately chosen, the 
evaluation form as well as any written comments from the Councilors are provided 
to the Charter Officer in advance of any meeting. 
 



To assist you as you consider which option to select, of the 13 cities in the state the 
Keene City Attorney is the only Attorney appointed by the City Council as a City 
Charter requirement.  All other City Attorneys are employees of the Manager or 
the Mayor. Only Keene and Manchester’s City Charter have the City Clerk as an 
employee of the Council/Alderman. In Nashua, the City Clerk is appointed by the 
Mayor with the concurrence of the City Council. In Manchester and Nashua, which 
have strong Mayoral forms of government there is no evaluation process for the 
Clerk. 
 
Hopefully this history will assist you as you rank order the three possible processes 
suggested in Councilor Manwaring’s communication: 
 

a. Continue the current practice of the Mayor and Committee Chairs gathering 
information and then meeting with the Charter Officer. 

b. Have the full Council meets with the employee and then share the evaluation 
with the Charter Officer. 

c. The FOP Committee meets with the employee and shares the evaluation 
with each Charter Officer along with the collected evaluation forms from the 
Councilors. 
 

Another alternative: 
 

d. Each Charter Officer meets with the City Council and discusses the 
accomplishments from the prior year, and the objectives for the next year.  
The Finance Committee to finalize the evaluation by summarizing the 
comments from the City Council meeting and identifying the agreed upon 
goals/objectives for the next year.  

 
Please identify your ranking of the options a, b, c, or d 
 
 First choice  _____ 
 Second choice  _____ 
 Third choice  _____ 
 Fourth choice _____ 
 
Any additional comments to share ____________________________________ 
 
________________________________________________________________ 
 
________________________________________________________________ 
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